Public Document Pack

NORTH HERTFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL

MINUTES

Meeting of the Council held in the Spirella Ballroom, Icknield Way, Letchworth Garden City on Thursday, 8th February, 2018 at 7.30 pm

PRESENT: Councillors Alan Millard (Chairman), Councillor John Bishop (Vice-

Chairman)(until 9.30pm), Ian Albert, David Barnard, Clare Billing, Judi Billing, John Booth, Paul Clark, Julian Cunningham, Steve Deakin-Davies, Sarah Dingley, Jean Green, Simon Harwood (until 8.40pm), Steve Hemingway, Cathryn Henry (until 9.30pm), Fiona Hill, Terry Hone, Tony Hunter, Steve Jarvis, Lorna Kercher, David Levett, Ben Lewis (from 8.10pm), Bernard Lovewell, Ian Mantle, Jim McNally (until 8.05pm), Paul Marment, Gerald Morris. Michael Muir, Lynda Needham. Mike Rice. Deepak Sangha. Frank Radcliffe. Adrian Smith 7.40pm), Harry Spencer-Smith (until 9.30pm), Martin Stears-Handscomb, Claire Strong (until 9.30pm), Richard Thake, Terry Tyler (from 7.46pm),

Ray Shakespeare-Smith and Michael Weeks.

IN ATTENDANCE: David Scholes (Chief Executive), Anthony Roche (Deputy Chief

Executive), Ian Couper (Head of Finance, Performance and Asset Management), Kerry Shorrocks (Corporate Human Resources Manager), Gavin Ramtohal (Contracts Lawyer and Deputy Monitoring Officer) and

Ian Gourlay (Committee and Member Services Manager).

ALSO PRESENT: Mr Rob Williams (BNP Paribas Real Estate).

24 members of the public.

67 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bill Davidson, Elizabeth Dennis, Faye S. Frost, Jane Gray, Gary Grindal, Nicola Harris, Janine Paterson and Valentine Shanley.

68 MINUTES - 18 JANUARY 2018

It was moved by Councillor Lynda Needham, seconded by Councillor Julian Cunningham, and

RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 18 January 2018 be approved as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

69 NOTIFICATION OF OTHER BUSINESS

No additional business was presented for consideration by the Council.

70 CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

(1) <u>Holocaust Memorial Day</u>

The Chairman announced that Holocaust Memorial Day had taken place on 27 January 2018. This day was to remember the millions of people murdered or whose lives had been changed beyond recognition due to the Holocaust, Nazi persecution, and in subsequent genocides in Cambodia, Rwanda, Bosnia and Darfur.

The Chairman asked everyone stand to observe a Minute's silence in respect of Holocaust Memorial Day.

(2) Retirement of David Miley (Democratic Services Manager)

The Chairman advised that this would have been the final Council meeting attended by David Miley (Democratic Services Manager) prior to his retirement at the end of March 2018. Unfortunately, David was unwell. David had worked for NHDC for over 15 years. The Chairman was sure that Members would join him in thanking David for his invaluable support and advice throughout that time, and in wishing him an enjoyable retirement and best wishes for the future.

(3) Variation of Order of Business

The Chairman announced that he was varying the order of business so that, following the exclusion of the press and public, Item 14 (the Part 2 item on Churchgate) would take place immediately after Item 5 (Public Participation). The press and public would then be invited back into the room for the remainder of the meeting.

(4) <u>Declarations of Interest</u>

The Chairman reminded Members that, in line with the Code of Conduct, any Declarations of Interest needed to be declared immediately prior to the item in question.

71 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

The Council was addressed by the following members of the public regarding the regeneration of Churchgate Shopping Centre, Hitchin.

(a) Mr Robin Dartington (Hitchin Resident)

Mr Dartington advised that he was speaking as a concerned member of the public, who was aware of the many previous abortive attempts to improve Churchgate, and was anxious that this time it was a success. Although speaking just for himself, he stated that he had 40 years' experience in the development industry, and so was representative of the many qualified professionals in the Hitchin Community. He also believed that a majority of Hitchin residents would welcome this new initiative, but not support the Council rushing to terms with a property company before there had been much more investigation.

Mr Dartington commented that the lessons from the failed Simons project were summed up in 10 points from the Scrutiny Committee, all supported by the Cabinet in September 2017. Three were relevant at this stage and he hoped Members agreed that, when considered, they supported the following suggested amendments to the recommendations in the report now before the Council, to make this project a success:

1. In Recommendation 1: add change to "That Full Council support regeneration of the Churchgate Centre and of Hitchin Market".

Reason: The Visitor Survey revealed that Hitchin Market was the second most quoted reason for visiting Hitchin – the Market was far more important to Hitchin than the few shops in Churchgate, especially now that comparison shopping was so much easier on-line.

 Recommendation 2: change totally to "Delay negotiations with Shearer Property Group until there has been meaningful consultation with the Hitchin Committee, Hitchin Market and the public - and until an experienced Project Director has been brought into the Negotiating Team".

Reasons: (1) Just to inform major stakeholders only a few days ago – and the public not at all - was frankly insulting. There must be opportunity for meaningful consultation outside of Cabinet.

- (2) To proceed with negotiations, without including an experienced team member, would be an insult to the property industry.
- 3. Recommendation 3: Change totally to "Extend the existing Market Contract until the start of actual work on Regeneration".

Reasons: The Council has no experience in operating the Market. Hitchin Market Ltd has, so just let the contract run until the site needs to be cleared. Why load officers who are already over-stretched?

Mr Dartington considered that the above amendments were supported by the following Scrutiny recommendations:

Recommendation 9 – "The Council should ensure there is meaningful consultation with the public prior to it finalising its plans; and make sure it continues to inform the public throughout the life of the project."

Hitchin was a special place, with a 1,000 year history, that had shaped its very attractive, but very complex, character. It had a very active community, expressed through a large number of organised groups. Unless the public was brought on board, the scheme would turn out bad.

Recommendation 6 – "The Council needs to have clear, documented objectives before it embarks on projects".

All that the report included was a general assumption that "poshing-up" the shops, and diminishing Hitchin Market, was a whizz idea. Clarity was needed on what, and crucially who was Hitchin town centre now for? Were all sectors of society given equal opportunity? Was the right priority to posh-up shops for affluent visitors or did Hitchin need more starter opportunities, more space for leisure activities? Where were open markets now going? The trend in London was towards food halls, offering home produced food to eat in a communal setting. Perhaps there were enough cafes in Hitchin, but we should look around.

The Chairman thanked Mr Dartington for his presentation.

(b) Mr Brian Foreman (Churchgate Retailers Association)

Mr Foreman advised that he was the Voluntary Advisor to the Churchgate Association, which represented the interests of the Shopping Centre tenants. There were three main issues he intended to address, namely the awful present state of the Centre, the improvements that were needed, and the footfall.

Mr Foreman was of the view that it was a disgrace and an eyesore which, despite money that was paid to Hammersmatch for servicing and maintenance by the tenants, had been allowed to deteriorate for the last 17 years. As a result there were a serious number of health and safety issues for tenants, employees and members of the public which had not been addressed by the landlord or NHDC. NHDC could be considered culpable for not carrying out the routine inspections under the contractual arrangements. Sadly the exterior problems were all too clearly evidenced in the main thoroughfare with the rusting and decaying canopies, filthy electrical lighting underneath, with fascias covered in dirt. The regular contractual two coats of good quality paint simply had not been applied. In side the shops tenants had reported dangerous ancient electrical fittings, heating systems not working, broken toilets, water ingress, and even possible subsidence of outer walls in one area of the Centre.

Mr Foreman stated that, whilst getting repairs done had been lengthy and difficult, it had become impossible. Withholding rents had been considered. The rear exterior shop walls on both sides of the main walkway were truly looking dreadful, lacking the essential maintenance needed.

Mr Foreman commented that improvements were urgently needed, but the first step was to make an inventory of what needed to be done, with an inspection by Council officers seeking co-operation from all the tenants to compile it. Churchgate had been largely forgotten by Town centre Management and had not had the investment or help received by other retailers in the town. Where was the street furniture with seating and flower tubs?

Mr Foreman considered that roofing of some kind would be needed if the canopies were removed and not replaced. Improved lighting was essential to combat the dark and dangerous parts of the main walkway in the winter months. Whilst the entrance from Market Square could be improved, that wall was far better than the other end facing the market.

Mr Foreman felt that it was independent shops rather than chains that drew people to Churchgate. Whether the two charity shops opening shortly would be beneficial remained to be seen in increasing the footfall as Hitchin already had so many. Some of the retailers certainly considered the market days to be an asset in attracting additional trade. Any decline leading to a reduction in market stalls raised concerns over loss of footfall and issues of market management.

Mr Foreman stated that to what extent had concerns reported to him of aggressive unfriendly action against stallholders taken their toll? Had rent increases and the failure to undertake truly proactive advertising campaigns led to the market decline? Could there not be a plan for future growth and development put out for public comment? NHDC raising car park charges had affected trade for the market and town in a negative way. The market office was better where it was located in the market. If the river bank opposite St. Mary's Church was made into more of a picnic area with seating and refreshments there would be no need to remove more popular stalls in an area also used on Fridays and Saturdays as a piazza.

Mr Foreman was of the view that any investment in the Churchgate Shopping Centre by NHDC, together with the right business partner, was money well spent. Some Churchgate retailers would feel that their money spent on shopfronts, window displays and interiors had been worthwhile after all.

The Chairman thanked Mr Foreman for his presentation.

(c) Mr Alan Doggett (Hitchin Market)

Mr Doggett advised that the Board of Hitchin Market Limited (HML) were strongly supportive of the principle of refurbishing Churchgate and rebuilding the market. However, acknowledging that the plan was indicative, HML were concerned that the market footprint illustrated was about halved. Whilst the existing fixed stalls of 170 (of which 55 were shuttered in) were sometimes more than needed, the average stall use on a Tuesday was 90, whereas Friday was 130 average and, on Craft and Farmers' Saturdays, the total rose to 150+. Restricting the market to some 40 fixed stalls, plus demountables, would entail a very different market with a very different cost base.

Mr Doggett commented that there was further concern that the substantial "public realm" area illustrate, which appeared to be the same size as the Market Place, would (even on market days) look empty and bleak, thereby distancing the market from the rest of the retail offer.

Mr Doggett felt that Members should be aware that reliance on demountable stalls, which could not be left overnight for fear of vandalism, carried huge operational costs. The estimated costs to get teams out at 5.00am and in the evenings would be in the region of £30,000 per annum. This was about the amount that HML paid annually to NHDC under its operating contract.

Mr Doggett explained that HML was a social enterprise, part of Hitchin Initiative, run by volunteer directors for the benefit of the town. It took on the operation of the market in 2008,

Thursday, 8th February, 2018

in partnership with the Council, who had previously run the market at a loss. During that time, stall numbers had increased and the contract renewal application anticipated paying NHDC £34,000 annually under the licence (as well as opening the lavatories 4 days a week at an annual cost to HML of some £14,000), and so it was anticipated that an in-house operation would not be cost effective. HML had successfully operated in partnership with NHDC for nearly ten years, and considered that they were best placed to continue this, under a different contract, for any development period.

Mr Doggett hoped that Members were also understanding of the uncertainty that now existed and that people's livelihoods, families and financial existence was all at stake.

The Chairman thanked Mr Doggett for his presentation.

72 REGENERATION OF CHURCHGATE SHOPPING CENTRE

[Note: this item was considered after Minute 80]

The Council considered the Part 1 report of the Deputy Chief Executive in respect of the Regeneration of Churchgate Shopping Centre. The following appendix was submitted with the report:

Appendix A – Indicative Site Plan.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT (Councillor Julian Cunningham) advised that the report was asking the Council to agree, in principle, to a scheme for the redevelopment of Churchgate. It did not commit the Council in any way, other than further discussions with the Shearer Property Group (SPG). As and when (and if) the Council was in a position where a scheme was to be proposed for taking forward, the matter would come back before the Council.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT stated that the scheme was two separate, but intertwined projects, one being the regeneration on the existing footprint of the Churchgate Shopping Centre, and the other the redevelopment of the public realm to the rear of the shopping centre, including the position of the Hitchin Market. He commented that the proposals to regenerate the shopping centre would not work without a market operation and a high quality public realm behind it. The experience of SPG and the Council's own consultants was that people would not visit any shopping centre, however wonderful the shops, if it was located in the middle of a "wasteland".

The Executive Member for Finance and IT felt that it was important that it was recognised that Hitchin was a market town with a 1,000 year history. There were no plans for the market to be taken out of Hitchin, as the future of the market was integral to the success of the shopping centre.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT commented that the reality of the situation was that the world was changing, as was the retail trade. Work had been done by the Council's consultants and the evidence gathered supported the view that there was significant demand for "high end" shops in Hitchin. Even at this early stage, the consultants considered that there was a scheme that could be developed which made financial sense and delivered the significant social benefit of improving Hitchin Town Centre for all retailers, the market and residents.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT had heard all that had been said about the market by the public speakers earlier in the meeting, and stressed again that the Council recognised the value of Hitchin Market, but just as the retail environment was changing, so was the way in which markets operated. Any visit to other towns like Hitchin showed that the types of markets operating in those towns were not the same type of market that currently operated in Hitchin. This was in no way denigrating the current operators and stallholders of Hitchin

Thursday, 8th February, 2018

Market, but the Council's belief (supported by considerable evidence) was that the nature of markets was changing and because of that, significant work would be needed on the infrastructure to allow that to happen.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT stated that one of the reasons it was felt appropriate to take back Hitchin Market into Council ownership was, if the development was to proceed, it was hoped that it would do so in the near future, and in which case there would be significant disruption to the operation of the market. It therefore seemed unfair on Hitchin Markets Limited (HML), as a commercial operator, to try and deal with such disruption. However, going forward, nothing in the report in any way precluded the Council from entering into further arrangements with HML or any other third party for operation of the market.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT stressed that the Council needed to make some decisions. Was doing nothing acceptable? No, as the current centre was extremely dilapidated, and it would not be in the Council's interests to be the freeholder of a centre whose rental income would be diminishing.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT advised that there was a question of whether or not the regeneration of a shopping centre was an appropriate development for the Council to take on at the present time. He reiterated that the Council's consultants had considered that there was case to be made that the right sort of development at the right sort of cost was something that would not only provide a financial return to the Council, but would also provide a social benefit to Hitchin.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT stated that there was a further question as to whether or not a joint venture was the best way forward. One of the reasons that the Council was looking at a joint venture was because SPG would bring professional expertise in shopping centre development. If the Council went down that route, then SPG would be expected to provide virtually all of the commercial information and the commercial expertise to allow the venture to progress in line with the Council's expectations.

The Executive Member for Finance and IT concluded by advising that there was still a significant amount of work to be done, as set out in the report, and any or all of these had the capacity to throw the scheme off course. He added that the Council had been trying to resolve the Churchgate issue for some time. He was unable to say with certainty that this proposed project was the right answer, but the Council could not allow the current situation to continue.

It was moved by Councillor Julian Cunningham, and seconded by Councillor Lynda Needham, that the recommendations contained in the report be approved.

Following debate, during which Councillor Cunningham answered a number of Members' questions, the Chairman agreed to a request that the recommendations in the motion be voted upon separately.

Upon the recommendations in the motion being voted on separately, it was

RESOLVED:

- (1) That the principle of a joint venture regeneration of the Churchgate Centre, with the Council as funder of the regeneration, be supported;
- (2) That the Deputy Chief Executive, in consultation with the Chief Finance Officer, the Leader of the Council and Executive Member for Finance and IT, be authorised to progress negotiations with Shearer Property Group on the terms of a potential joint venture regeneration of the Churchgate Centre, subject to Full Council's final approval of the terms of any proposal; and

(3) That the proposal to allow the contract for the management of Hitchin Market to expire and for the market to be managed in-house, subject to Cabinet's approval, be noted.

REASON FOR DECISION: To progress the potential regeneration of the Churchgate Shopping Centre in Hitchin.

73 ITEM REFERRED FROM CABINET: 23 JANUARY 2018 - DRAFT REVENUE BUDGET 2018/19

The Council considered the Minute of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 23 January 2018, in respect of the Draft Revenue Budget 2018/19 (Minute 83 refers). A copy of the report and addendum report considered by the Cabinet was included with the agenda, as were the following appendices:

Appendix A – Budget Summary 2018/19 - 2021/22;

Appendix B - Revenue Efficiency and Investment proposals; and

Appendix C – Budget Risks for 2018/19.

The Council had been provided with a further addendum report, tabled at the meeting, which detailed the Parish and Town Council precepts for 2018/19 and the total District Council Tax requirement for 2018/19.

Prior to the consideration of the Draft Revenue Budget for 2018/19, the Leader of the Council (Councillor Lynda Needham) and the Executive Member for Finance and IT (Councillor Julian Cunningham) presented a Budget Speech.

These documents are reproduced at Appendices A and B to these Minutes.

It was moved by Councillor Julian Cunningham, and seconded by Councillor Lynda Needham, that the recommendations contained in the Cabinet referral and the addendum report tabled at the meeting be approved.

The Finance Spokesperson of the Labour Group (Councillor Ian Albert) and representative of the Liberal Democrat Group (Councillor Steve Jarvis) gave responses to the speeches made by the Leader of the Council and the Cabinet Executive Member for Finance and IT.

As an amendment, it was moved by Councillor Martin Stears-Handscomb, and seconded by Councillor Clare Billing, that the following new Recommendation (6) be added, with renumbering accordingly:

"(6) That Council regrets that the financial decisions on the scope and funding arrangements of the Waste and Recycling contract, which have such a major impact on this budget, were not decided by full council. It agrees to make such changes as necessary to its constitution and delegation arrangements to ensure that all such decisions are taken by full council in future."

Following a point of order raised as to acceptability of this amendment, the Deputy Monitoring Officer referred to Paragraph 4.8.14 of the Council's Constitution stated that amendments to motions should be relevant to the motion itself. Given that the above amendment sought to deal with future Council decisions, he was of the view that it was not relevant to the motion, but was in fact a new motion rather than an amendment. He added that, in any event, major changes to the delivery of Council services would usually be made by way of a "Key Decision", and legally such decisions were required to be taken by the Council's Cabinet. Therefore, the proposed amendment, if approved, would amount to a change in the Constitution which would be unlawful. For the above reasons, he concluded that the proposed amendment would not be permissible.

As a further amendment, it was moved by Councillor Ian Albert, and seconded by Councillor Martin Stears-Handscomb, that the following new Recommendation (6) onwards be added, with renumbering accordingly:

- "(6) That the proposals to remove play equipment from nine town play areas be put on hold at an additional cost of £19,800 in 2018/19 to allow for the further consideration within each town of future funding for all play areas.
- (7) That the Councillors' basic and special allowances be reduced by 3% instead of being increased by 2% at a saving of £16,880 and be raised in future years by no more than the percentage rise afforded to Council staff.
- (8) That the budget for the Civic reception be reduced to £3,400 at a saving of £2,920 and Councillors who attend be asked to make a contribution."

Following debate, and upon being put to the vote, the amendment was lost.

As a further amendment, it was moved by Councillor Judi Billing, and seconded by Councillor Deepak Sangha, that, in the first bullet point of Recommendation (7), the replacement of all after "Area Committee Grants" with "be removed from the list of efficiency savings and an adjustment of £22,000 be made to the budget and balance figures".

Following debate, and upon being put to the vote, the amendment was lost.

As a further amendment, it was moved by Councillor Frank Radcliffe, and seconded by Councillor Ian Mantle, that a new item be added after Recommendation (7), with renumbering accordingly:

"(8) That a figure of £100,000 additional income be introduced in the budget and that a cross party Member/Officer Group be established to drive forward the income generation agenda and ensure that at least this amount is raised in the coming year."

Following debate, and upon being put to the vote, the amendment was lost.

As a further amendment, it was moved by Councillor Steve Jarvis and seconded by Councillor Paul Clark, that the following be added to Recommendation (7):

"Deletion of E21 (Garden Waste Charging) from the list of efficiency savings and the cancellation of the charge."

Following debate, and upon being put to the vote, the amendment was lost.

Following debate, and in accordance with Standing Order 4.8.16(h), Councillor Julian Cunningham requested that a Recorded Vote be undertaken on the substantive motion.

(Voting:

For: Councillors David Barnard, John Booth, Julian Cunningham, Steve Deakin-Davies, Sarah Dingley, Jean Green, Steve Hemingway, Fiona Hill, Terry Hone, Tony Hunter, David Levett, Ben Lewis, Bernard Lovewell, Paul Marment, Alan Millard, Gerald Morris, Michael Muir, Lynda Needham, Mike Rice, Ray Shakespeare-Smith, R.A.C. Thake, Michael Weeks - 22

Against: Councillors Ian Albert, Clare Billing, Judi Billing, Paul Clark, Steve. Jarvis, Lorna Kercher, Ian Mantle, Frank Radcliffe, Deepak Sangha, Adrian Smith, Martin Stears-Handscomb, Terry Tyler - 12

Abstentions: 0

It was therefore,

RESOLVED:

- (1) That the expected Central Government funding levels be noted;
- (2) That the estimated position on the Collection Fund and how this will be funded be noted;
- (3) That a 2.99% increase in Council Tax for 2018/19 be approved;
- (4) That the position relating to the General Fund reserve be noted and, that due to the risks identified, a minimum balance of £2.15 million is recommended;
- (5) That the reduction in the 2017/18 working budget of £682,000 be approved, and the expected impact in 2018/19 of a £82,000 reduction in budget be noted;
- (6) That the requests for the carry-forward of budgets that total £198,000 from 2017/18 to 2018/19 be noted, subject to further review of the carry forward relating to Area Committee Budgets at the end of the 2017/18 Financial Year;
- (7) That the inclusion of the efficiencies and investment proposals, as set out at Appendix 2 to the report, in the General Fund budget estimates for 2018/19 be approved, subject to the following amendments:
 - Efficiency E9 (Cessation of Area Committee Grants) amendment to show a 30% reduction in grants available to Area Committee;
 - Efficiency E16 (Apprenticeship Scheme) to be removed from the list of efficiency savings;
 - Efficiency E20 (Waste Contract Lot 2 Award) removal from the list for 2018/19 as it was expected that the savings attributable to this item would be zero;
- (8) That the amendments to previously agreed efficiencies, as detailed in Paragraph 8.5.3 and Table 8 of the report, be approved;
- (9) That the proposal that any revenue savings arising from the capitalisation of waste vehicle costs are transferred to a specific reserve be noted;
- (10) That the savings targets for future years be noted;
- (11) That the estimated 2018/19 net expenditure of £14.6Million, as detailed in Appendix 1 to the report, as amended, be approved;
- (12) That the Parish and Town Council precepts of £1,095,531 be noted; and
- (13) That total District Council Tax Requirement is £12,071,060 be noted and that this figure be approved for inclusion in the Council Tax Resolution.

REASON FOR DECISION: To ensure that all relevant factors are taken into consideration when arriving at the proposed Council Tax precept for 2018/19; and to ensure that a balanced budget is agreed.

74 ITEM REFERRED FROM CABINET: 23 JANUARY 2018 - CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2018/19 ONWARDS

The Council considered the Minute of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 23 January 2018, in respect of the Capital Programme – 2018/19 Onwards (Minute 84 refers). A copy of the report considered by the Cabinet was included with the agenda, as were the following appendices:

Appendix A – Capital Programme Summary;

Appendix B – Capital Programme Detail; and

Appendix C – Capital Investment Proposals for 2018/19 and onwards.

It was moved by Councillor Julian Cunningham, and seconded by Councillor Lynda Needham, that the recommendations contained in the report be approved.

In the light of the outcome of the amendment on the Draft Revenue Budget 2018/19 item concerning Play Areas (see Minute 73 above), Councillor Martin Stears-Handscomb withdrew the tabled amendment on the same matter in relation to the Capital Programme 2018/19 onwards.

Following brief debate, and upon the motion being put to the vote, it was

RESOLVED:

- (1) That the inclusion in the proposed Capital Programme of all the new Capital Investment proposals listed in Appendix C to the report, totalling £3.274Million overall (£1.931Million profiled in 2018/19) be approved; and
- (2) That the provisional Capital Programme for 2018/19 to 2021/22 of £17.075Million, as detailed in Appendices A and B to the report, be adopted.

REASON FOR DECISION: To ensure that the Capital Programme meets the Council's objectives and that officers can plan the implementation of the approved schemes.

75 ITEM REFERRED FROM CABINET: 23 JANUARY 2018 - TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY 2018/19

The Council considered the Minute of the meeting of the Cabinet held on 23 January 2018, in respect of the proposed Treasury Management Strategy for 2018/19 (Minute 85 refers). A copy of the report considered by the Cabinet was included with the agenda, as were the following appendices:

Appendix A – Treasury Management Policy Statement;

Appendix B - Treasury Management Practices; and

Appendix C – Treasury Strategy Statement.

It was moved by Councillor Julian Cunningham, seconded by Councillor Lynda and upon being put to the vote, it was

RESOLVED: That the 2018/19 Treasury Strategy Statement, as attached at Appendix C to the report, be adopted.

REASON FOR DECISION: To ensure the Council's continued compliance with CIPFA's Code of Practice on Treasury Management and the Local Government Act 2003 and that the Council manages its exposure to interest and capital risk.

76 PAY POLICY STATEMENT 2018/19

The Leader of the Council (Councillor Lynda Needham) presented the report of the Corporate Human Resources Manager in respect of the Pay Policy Statement 2018/19. The following appendix was submitted with the report:

Appendix 1 – North Herts District Council Draft Pay Policy Statement 2018/19.

The Leader of the Council advised that the Localism Act 2011 required the Council to approve, on an annual basis, a Pay Policy Statement. The suggested contents of the statement were set out in guidance issued under Section 40 of the Act, the Local Government Transparency Code 2015 and the Enterprise Act 2016.

The Leader of the Council explained that, whilst the guidance primarily required Councils to set out the policy in relation to senior pay, it was important to understand that NHDC's existing Pay Policy, adopted in 2004, did not differentiate between senior staff and others. Thus, the existing and draft NHDC Pay Policy Statement went beyond that which was required to be published in accordance with paragraph 31 of the guidance.

The Leader of the Council stated that, since the adoption of the first Pay Policy Statement in March 2012, supplementary guidance had been issued by the Secretary of State and this was described further in paragraph 8.2 of the report.

The Leader of the Council commented that the Pay Policy Statement, along with other information on senior salaries (already published in accordance with the Accounts & Audit Regulations 2015 and the Local Government Transparency Code 2015), must be published as soon as reasonably practical on the Council's website.

The Leader of the Council advised that the Local Government Transparency Code 2015 required, inter alia, the publication of the pay multiple between the highest earning and the median earnings of the whole of the workforce. The Council had, however, included this information in all of the previous Pay Policy Statements in the interests of transparency.

The Leader of the Council concluded by outlining the main changes from the 2017/18 Pay Policy Statement, as follows:

- Pay Comparisons referred to in the Pay Policy Statement (Appendix 1, Paragraph 2.5);
- Details of the pay offer for 2018/19 set out in the Pay Policy Statement (Appendix 1, Paragraph 2.6);
- An update on the Public Sector Exit Payment Regulations 2016 (Appendix 1, Paragraphs 3.12 and 3.13); and
- Proposed changes to the Council's Senior Manager structure that were set to be implemented during the first quarter of 2018/19, set out in the Pay Policy Statement (Appendix 1, Paragraph 3.5).

It was moved by Councillor Lynda Needham, and seconded by Councillor Julian Cunningham, that the recommendations contained in the report be approved.

Upon the motion being put to the vote, it was

RESOLVED:

- (1) That the Pay Policy Statement 2018/19, as attached at Appendix 1 to the report, be endorsed; and
- (2) That the Corporate Human Resources Manager, in consultation with the Leader of the Council, be delegated authority to agree subsequent revisions to the Pay Policy

Statement, such as subsequent pay awards agreed nationally and new legislative requirements, as outlined in Paragraph 3.8 of the Policy Statement at Appendix 1.

REASON FOR DECISION: To comply with the requirements of Section 38 of the Localism Act 2011, statutory guidance issued under Section 40 and the Local Government Transparency Codes 2014 and 2015.

77 QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

North Hertfordshire Local Plan Examination

In accordance with Standing Order 4.8.11(b), the following question had been submitted by Councillor Steve Jarvis to Councillor David Levett (Executive Member for Planning and Enterprise):

"In the light of the extended timescales of the Local Plan Examination in Public and the level of scrutiny by the Inspector do you expect that Main Modifications to the plan will be required?"

Councillor Levett replied that he did expect that Main Modifications to the Local Plan as a result of the Examination would be required.

78 NOTICE OF MOTIONS

There were no notices of motion.

79 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED: That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraphs 3 and 5 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the said Act (as amended).

80 REGENERATION OF CHURCHGATE SHOPPING CENTRE

[Note: this item was considered before Minute 72]

The Council considered the Part 2 report of the Deputy Chief Executive in respect of the Regeneration of Churchgate Shopping Centre. The following appendix was submitted with the report:

Appendix A – Report of BNP Paribas Real Estate.

It was moved by Councillor Julian Cunningham, and seconded by Councillor Lynda Needham, that the information contained within the report be noted.

Following debate, and upon the motion being put to the vote, it was

RESOLVED: That the information contained within the report be noted.

REASON FOR DECISION: progress the potential regeneration of the Churchgate Shopping Centre in Hitchin.

The meeting closed at 11.26 pm

STATEMENT BY THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL ON THE BUDGET FOR 2018/2019

COUNCIL MEETING - 8 FEBRUARY 2018

Chairman, Fellow Members

- 1. This evening the Council has the duty to set a budget for the forthcoming year.
- 2. The Council accepted the four year settlement offered by the Department for Communities and Local Government (DCLG) in February 2016. Whilst this gave us some certainty over our future funding, it does mean that the Council needs to expect a significant further reduction in its funding in 2019/20 when 'negative Revenue Support Grant (RSG)' is due to become a reality. This means the Council will have to hand back to Central Government a further £1million of business rates income, meaning that of every £1 of Business Rates we collect we will keep less than 5 pence. The four year settlement period also comes to an end in 2019/20, and forecasting funding beyond then becomes very uncertain.
- 3. The provisional finance settlement did not make any further changes to the way that New Homes Bonus is funded. So this means that the only change that has an additional impact this year is the reduction in the period over which the grant is received down to 4 years. Again it is uncertain what will happen to this funding source in the future that still provides income of £1.2 million per year.
- 4. The Council has achieved significant expenditure reduction and income generation in recent years, delivering efficiencies totalling £6.5 million since 2011/12, and striving for continuous improvement and value for money has become a regular part of the annual corporate business planning process.
- 5. The Medium Term Financial Strategy agreed by Council in August forecast the need to deliver a further £4.2 million of annual savings by 2021/22. Of this £1.9 million had been identified as to where it would come from, but still needed to be delivered. The successful tendering of the Council's waste and street cleansing contract has significantly increased the level of savings that have been identified, but there is still work to do to ensure that they are delivered.
- 6. Whilst the level of efficiencies that still need to be identified is significantly reduced, it is clear that achieving them is going to be very challenging, particularly if we want to continue delivering the services that are most valued by residents. Recognising the limited opportunity for savings from reducing resources and staffing levels, the focus is now on investment to deliver service transformation, working with others and commercialisation opportunities.
- 7. At a time when everyone is facing financial pressures, Cabinet faced a very difficult decision on how to balance continuing provision of those services which our residents desire with a need to raise more income from Council Tax. Given that there are more savings to find and the uncertainty over future funding, the proposal is to increase Council Tax by 2.99% for 2018/19.

- 8. I would like to thank all members and officers who have taken part in working up the proposals before us this evening, especially Mr Ian Couper and his team, and our Executive Member for Finance, Cllr Cunningham, who will be presenting the details of the Administration's recommendations to you.
- 9. The three major priorities of the Council for 2018/19 continue to be providing an attractive and safe environment for our residents, promoting sustainable growth, and delivering cost effective and necessary services.
- In short, I can report that we have continued to review our services to ensure that they provide best value for money and looked for opportunities to improve our services.
- 11. The Green Space Strategy for 2017-21 will continue to ensure significant, sustainable investment in the District's green spaces over the coming years. This includes funding for a Multi-Use Games Area at Bancroft (Hitchin) and renovating the play area at the District Park in Great Ashby during the next year.
- 12. We have continued to enhance our leisure facilities. This includes the opening of the new teaching pool at North Hertfordshire Leisure Centre and continued investment in our other facilities. We have set aside capital funding next year for the Royston Leisure Centre to see if the centre can be expanded to provide a better facility for our residents whilst also providing additional income to the Council.
- 13. We have maintained the allocation of funding for John Barker Place in Hitchin. Whilst North Herts Homes are leading on the redevelopment of this area, the Council can see the benefits that a contribution to a successful scheme in this area would provide.
- 14. Members have contributed to the Corporate Business Planning process through a series of workshops. I feel sure that this level of participation will assist the agreement of our budget, which I believe represents a reasonable balance of savings and income generation.
- 15. I now invite Cllr Cunningham to expand on the budget situation and proposals.

As Presented by COUNCILLOR L. Needham

Leader of the Council

STATEMENT BY EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR FINANCE & IT ON COUNCIL TAX ESTIMATES 2018/2019

COUNCIL MEETING - 8 FEBRUARY 2018

THE CURRENT YEAR FINANCIAL STATEMENT

When Full Council approved the budget for this financial year, it was based on the Council needing to use its general fund reserves to make up for the shortfall in funding from the reduction in Government funding. The expectation was that £1.3 million of reserves would be required to cover the in-year deficit, reducing the general fund balance to £5 million by the 31 March 2018. Due to favourable variances and carry forwards towards the end of 2016/17, the opening General Fund balance at 1 April was higher than budgeted at £8.2m. However the expectation of using reserves to balance the budget for this year was still there.

As at the end of November, the estimated use of these reserves in the financial year 2017/18 has decreased by £0.5 million, due to both favourable variances reported during the year and the request to carry budgets forward into 2018/19 and delay the spending on specific projects. The revised forecast is that the General Fund balance at the end of this financial year will be around £7m.

As expected the general fund balance has been significantly greater than the budgeted minimum of £1.6m approved by Members at the time of setting the 2017/18 budget.

All the various funds and other earmarked reserves held in the General Fund are estimated to total £12.1 million at 31 March 2018 and comprise of the general fund balances of £7million and other earmarked reserves of £5.1million. The detail of the earmarked reserves can be found in Table 5 of the budget report.

CAPITAL ACCOUNTS

The Council continues to have a negative Capital Financing Requirement (CFR), due to the set-aside receipts it received from the housing stock transfer. This is forecast to be £5.7 million at 31st March 2018, although may be higher depending on the rate of spend in delivering capital projects towards the end of the year. Cabinet have confirmed that the use of these receipts is the most affordable and prudent way of continuing to invest in North Herts.

It is estimated that at 31 March 2018 the Council will have a capital receipts balance of £2.3million. In the 2015 Spending Review, the Chancellor announced the "flexible use of Capital Receipts direction". Subject to certain conditions this allows Local Authorities to use new Capital Receipts to fund the revenue costs of reform projects. This flexibility only applies to capital receipts received since the 1st April 2016. By the end of the current financial year, NHDC expect to have generated £1.2m in capital receipts since that date, with further receipts expected during 2018/19, and potential revenue costs have been identified that could be funded under the direction.

Following the recent update to the Prudential Code, the accompanying new guidance issued by the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG) last

week requires Local Authorities to now prepare and publish annually a Capital Strategy, which must be approved by Council prior to its application. This would be additional to the annual Treasury Management Strategy and would include additional information. While the new guidance applies from April 2018, MHCLG have confirmed that Local Authorities have the option to defer meeting all the disclosure requirements to the following year if it is not practical to do so in time for 2018/19. Given that the guidance was only announced last week, I confirm that it is not practical to incorporate it for this coming year.

CORPORATE BUSINESS PLANNING AND GENERAL FUND ESTIMATES 2018/2019

The priority-led budgeting principle continues to be used. This approach seeks to ensure that policy drives financial planning and gives members choices on their budget priorities. However at the same time policy also has to consider the available resources of the Council. The Corporate Business Planning process began early in the year, due to the extent of the efficiencies required to balance the budget over the medium term. The planning also had to consider the future funding uncertainties, particularly in relation to longer-term funding beyond the current national parliament term.

The Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy adopted by Full Council on 31st August 2017 indicated that to balance expenditure and funding the Council would need to find and deliver on-going annual efficiencies of around £4.2million by 2021/22. As only £1.9million had been identified where it was expected to come from, the assumed phasing of these savings allowed time for the identification, development and implementation of initiatives. This meant that over this period there would be a need to use £2.8 million of reserves.

The strategy recognised that the ability to be more efficient by reducing resources and staffing levels was becoming extremely limited, hence the Council's financial strategy going forward would focus on:

- Transformation of services so that they can be delivered at lower cost. This may involve up-front investment to allow the transformation to take place. This could include sharing of services with other organisations to make best use of resources and realise potential economies of scale.
- Reviewing existing service provision and planned capital investment to ensure there
 is a strong case for the continued provision of the service, particularly where the
 service is not statutory.
- Commercialisation and the options available to make use of our assets (e.g. capital resources) to generate revenue income (or reduce revenue costs). This would include increasing investment returns from our assets.

The Corporate Business Planning process allowed for initial high level proposals to be put forward for consideration by each Political group, followed by Member workshops on detailed options in November. The General Fund estimates for 2018/19 include the results of those proposals, with total planned efficiencies of £2.3million and revenue investments totalling £147k incorporated in the proposed budget of £14.6million for financial year 2018/19.

The majority of the total of planned efficiencies expected to be delivered in 2018/19 relate to the new contract awarded for the provision of Waste, Recycling and Street Cleansing services within the District. The contract award was the culmination of a joint procurement exercise with East Herts District Council. While the key services received by residents

remain broadly the same, the full year cost to the Council is anticipated to reduce by £1.9million (£1.7million in 2018/19). The new contract will also be supported by a shared client team, with further savings incorporated in the budget estimates from this new way of working. As detailed in the post-script to the Cabinet referral, the savings from the client team were agreed to be recommended to Council at their meeting in December. The impact was included in the totals presented to Cabinet at their meeting in January but it was not included in the appendix that lists all the efficiencies. This error has been corrected in the papers presented to you tonight, and it is included in Appendix B.

The most notable pressure on Council resources in 2018/19 is likely to be expenditure associated with the progress of the District's Local Plan, the inspection of which is ongoing. An extended examination time period or a requirement to make extensive modifications to the submitted plan would be likely to result in significant additional costs, as indicated in the identified financial risks for 2018/19. In addition, resource may be required to challenge the plans of neighbouring areas where there are adverse consequences for North Herts. In seeking to mitigate the financial impact in 2018/19, the Council is planning to transfer resources into an earmarked reserve in the current year.

Last year's budget highlighted a risk in relation to a review that was due to be carried out by the National Joint Council (NJC) on Local Government pay scales. This was in relation to the impact of pay freezes, the increases for the new National Living Wage and that salaries are no longer in line with the general market. Assumptions in the MTFS for 2018-2023 were consequently revised to assume a 3% increase in 2018/19 and 2019/20, followed by a 2% increase each year thereafter. The previous assumption had been 1% wage inflation per year. With the NJC pay offer for 2018/19, published in December 2017, still subject to negotiation and agreement at this point, the assumptions in the MTFS remain in the budget estimates.

The Central Government settlement funding allocation for 2018/19, published in December 2017, is in line with the four year funding allocations for 2016/17 to 2019/20 previously announced in February 2016 and which the Council subsequently signed up to by submitting a sustainability plan. The reduction in settlement funding in 2018/19 represents a lower decrease than in prior years and that expected in 2019/20, when the prospect of 'negative RSG' is expected to become a reality. Negative RSG requires the Council to pay over an additional amount of business rates income collected, expected to be £1.1m, to Central Government. Whilst the provisional Local Government Finance Settlement in December 2017 stated that Government would look at "fair and affordable" options for dealing with negative Revenue Support Grant (RSG), the prudent forecast is that this review will unfortunately not lead to a significant change. A further announcement on this is due in the spring, so this will be kept under review. Beyond the end of the four year settlement period it is highly uncertain what the Council's funding will be. The introduction of increased Business Rates retention within Local Government and a Fair Funding review are both expected. As a worst case, this could result in additional responsibilities for the Council and also the redistribution of funding to other areas and to social care Authorities.

New Homes Bonus is also a significant element of the Council's funding. Changes announced last year to how the Bonus is calculated mean that the expectation of under £1.3m in 2018/19 is considerably lower than the almost £2 million received in the current year (and £2.7 million in 2016/17). The confirmed total for 2018/19 is however in line with the estimates in the Council's MTFS for 2018-23 and hence has not impacted on the level of efficiencies required. There remains scope for New Homes Bonus to be reduced or even withdrawn in the future. The baseline of 0.4% that was introduced last year can be

increased at any time, which reduces the number of homes that the Council receives a bonus for. There has also been a consultation on not paying the bonus for any homes that are built on appeal.

The draft Council Tax referendum principles for 2018/19 were published on 19 December 2017. The Principles include the option for Local Authorities to increase Council Tax by up to 3% or £5 (for Band D properties), whichever is the greater amount, without the requirement for a referendum. The Medium Term Financial Strategy agreed by Council in August stated that "the Council will continue to raise Council Tax by as much as it is allowed to without triggering a local referendum" and therefore Cabinet resolved at its meeting on the 23rd January 2018 to recommend to Council a 2.99% increase in the District Council Tax.

BUSINESS RATES

Locally retained business rates give Local Authorities some limited financial incentive to promote growth in the business base of the district. The amount of Business Rates that are collected is dependent on the number and type of business premises in the area, the success in collecting what is owed, eligibility for relief and the number of successful appeals.

As of the 1 April 2013, 50% of the collectible Business Rates are retained by Local Government with the remaining 50% paid to central government. NHDC then passes 20% of the retained 50% to the County Council and then, as a tariff authority, pays around 80% to Central Government to reflect the fact that our anticipated income from Business Rates is higher than our assessed need. The outcome is that for every £1 collected in Business rates, NHDC keeps approximately 7p. The introduction of Negative RSG would see this drop below 5p.

Hertfordshire was unsuccessful in its application to become a Business Rates Pilot area for 2018/19. There may be an opportunity to apply again for 2019/20. North Hertfordshire will be part of a Hertfordshire Business Rates pool in 2018/19. The financial benefit from being in the pool is a reduction in the levy required to be paid to Central Government (compared to being outside a pool). As any gain is uncertain and would be a one-off, we have not forecast for it in the budget. If it does materialise, then we will review how this funding can be invested in North Hertfordshire.

As in previous years, and in accordance with the Local Government Finance Act 1992, I arranged a consultation meeting with representatives of Business Ratepayers on 29 January 2018.

DISTRICT COUNCIL REQUIREMENTS 2017/2018

The budget proposals were put together after taking into consideration the comments and recommendations from the various consultation meetings and reflecting on the priorities of the Council.

The overall estimates considered by the Cabinet at its meeting on 23 January 2018, indicate a net expenditure for the Council's own requirements in 2018/19 of £14.6million. In response to feedback and consultation, the Cabinet made several changes to the proposed budget, including ceasing the annual review of the Council's Apprenticeship scheme. This will mean that this scheme will now be invested in on an ongoing basis. Council will be asked to approve this evening further amendments to the budget, which relate to initiatives previously approved by Council and therefore require Council's

authority to amend. These include the removal of the saving in relation to four yearly District Council Elections and deferring for a year the savings in relation to an NHDC Lottery and an alternative format for Area Committees. Table 8 in the budget report summarises the impact on the budget estimates from these changes.

If these changes are approved then it will increase General Fund expenditure by £115k in 2018/19, and by £89k on an ongoing basis from 2020/21. This will increase projected net expenditure in 2018/19 up to £14.7 million, and therefore increase forecast use of reserves. This, combined with the changes made by Cabinet at their January meeting, mean that the savings that are forecast as needing to be identified and delivered by 2021/22 will need to increase. Based on current forecasts, to achieve a balance between funding and expenditure in 2021/22, the required additional savings will increase from £150k up to around £400k.

The revised projected net expenditure of £14.7million in 2018/19 is a notable reduction from the 2017/18 original budget of £16.5million. The planned implementation of £2.3m of efficiencies identified for next year mitigates the growth pressures facing the Council in the year ahead and the reduction in Central Government funding to the extent that the Council is currently anticipating making a small contribution to reserves from General Fund activities in 2018/19. This contribution will help to cushion the impact of the significant further reduction in funding expected in 2019/20.

An assessment of the risks faced in the coming year has identified items where the financial impact is not wholly known and prudence would therefore indicate the need to set the General Fund balance substantially higher than 5% of net expenditure. The full list of all the identified financial risks is attached to the budget report as appendix C. Although the total assessment of risk is £7.5million, the level of risk varies low to high. Taking a proportion of the risk into account would mean it would be prudent to maintain balances that are £1.4million above the minimum level. As required by the Local Government Act 2003, the Chief Finance Officer, must give an assurance on the robustness of the estimates and the adequacy of reserves allowed for in the budget. The Head of Finance, Performance and Asset Management advises that a General Fund minimum balance of £2.15million for 2018/19 is necessary.

Returning to the generality of the report, even the revised level of additional savings to be identified and delivered by 2020/21 is still relatively small. In the light of this, it could be argued that the level of proposed general reserves that the Council was carrying was not necessary. However, this needs to be considered alongside:

- The general uncertainty surrounding Local Government finance mentioned previously
- That the significant savings that have been identified still need to be delivered, and:
- The need for the Council to find new ways of financing its activities, such as commercialisation. These activities may need investment from reserves during the early years. They also fundamentally increase the risk profile of the Council, such that the 5% base assumption may need to be reviewed.

The proposed level of reserves is still significantly below the maximum CIPFA recommended level.

Cabinet recommend that a 2.99% increase on Council Tax (average band D of £223.45) be levied upon the Collection Fund for 2018/19. The make-up of funding for a band D property is shown below (prior to any budget amendments agreed this evening):

DISTRICT COUNCIL TAX AT BAND D

		Change from 2017/2018
	£	%
NHDC Budget	<u>297.91</u>	-12.27
Contribution to / (from) reserves	3.88	
Less:		
Government Grant & Business Rates	(52.59)	-3.36
New Homes Bonus	(25.75)	<u>-36.92</u>
NHDC (All Areas)	223.45	+2.99

The Council Tax requirement for the Council's own purposes (excluding Parish precepts) is £10,975,529. Parish Precepts, as listed in the addendum report tonight, total £1,095,531. Therefore, the total District Council Tax requirement including Parish Precepts is £12,071,060.

Formal notification of precept requirements from the Hertfordshire Police and Crime Commissioner and Hertfordshire County Council are expected shortly. The Police and Crime Panel reviewed the recommendations by the Police and Crime Commissioner on the 1 February and raised no objections. Formal notification is therefore expected shortly. The County Council will meet to set their budget on 20 February. The NHDC formal Council Tax Resolution will be presented to the Council Tax Setting Committee for approval on 28 February 2018.

CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2018/19 – 2021/22

Total capital expenditure planned for 2018/19 amounts to £12.5million, and £17.1million for the four year period to 2021/22.

The Cabinet at their meeting on 23 January 2018 considered the proposed capital programme and resolved to recommend approval of the programme. The budget allocations for each capital scheme are provided as an appendix to the capital report, alongside the forecast funding arrangements.

The capital report shows that on current forecasts the Council would use up all its capital reserves during 2018/19. This would result in having to borrow or using revenue reserves. The Council is forecasting to generate £8.5 million of capital receipts over the next four years, however this forecast could be affected by the inspection and adoption of the Local Plan. Achieving this level of receipts also involves the sale of the majority of the Council's remaining land that is suitable for residential development. Beyond this four year period, in common with most Councils, it is inevitable that the Council will need to borrow to fund its ongoing capital investments in the District.

Included within the capital programme is a commitment to fund extension to the Hitchin Swim Centre car park. The Council was advised recently of the outcome of a public enquiry in to carrying out restricted works on Common Land. The inspector decided against the proposal. The implications of this decision will be reviewed and for now the capital funding allocation will be kept. The detailed review of the decision may mean that there is no financially viable case for this work that can be made, and if this is the case the item will be removed from the capital programme.

APPENDIX B TO MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETING - 8 FEBRUARY 2018

Finally I would like to thank all the officers across the Council, for their hard work and commitment in producing the budget information under such continued difficult financial circumstances.

As Presented by COUNCILLOR Julian Cunningham. Executive Member for Finance & IT

